
Statement by Terry Nagel, 10/28/13 

 

I’ve served on the Burlingame City Council for 10 years and have served as mayor 

twice. I also serve on the San Mateo County Transportation Authority and the 

City/County Association of Governments. I am speaking today on behalf of the 

City of Burlingame.  

 

I come with a slightly different perspective. I began paying attention to power 

reliability in the late 1980s, when we had some issues in my neighborhood. We 

banded together and were able to get some improvements made. In 2002 our city 

had power reliability issues that caused enormous loss and hardship. I organized 

residents and we began closely monitoring reliability. We opened a complaint file 

with the California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC), held large public meetings 

and submitted 250 written complaints. Our efforts resulted in much better 

service. We continue to monitor power reliability because we have found that 

what gets measured gets valued. 

 

Shortly after the San Bruno explosion, when I was mayor, I began asking Pacific 

Gas & Electric (PG&E) for assurance that the underground pipelines in our city are 

safe. At first our city was assured that there was no cause for concern. We later 

learned from newspaper reports that records were missing and that some 

employees had grave misgivings about the safety of the lines. 

 

I have submitted a timeline detailing our efforts to assure the safety of pipelines 

in our city. I am concerned about their safety because I know the families who live 

with these pipelines under their homes. The No. 1 priority for cities must be the 

safety of residents. 

 

As mayor I invited PG&E to do a presentation on pipeline safety in early 2011. This 

presentation was so vague that I asked for a foot-by-foot inspection of the 

pipelines. Some of the inspection reports were not convincing, and some of the 

testing was done many years ago, with questionable tools.  

 

We have taken many other steps to assure the safety of pipelines in our city: 

• In July 2011 I addressed the California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) in 

person to ask their help in getting PG&E to inspect our gas lines as soon as 

possible.  



• In August 2011 we invited PG&E to go over inspection records with our city 

staff 

• In October 2011 the City/County Association of Governments (C/CAG) 

invited the CPUC to meet with us. At that meeting, we emphasized the 

need for better communication.  

• Later that month I met with Paul Clanon, executive director of the CPUC, 

and Michelle Cooke, interim director of the safety division, to emphasize 

the need for more information about safety and better communication 

with the public. Paul Clanon agreed to make our city a “test case” to 

“please the hell out of a city” regarding pipeline safety issues – a model 

that would be replicated in other cities. 

• In November 2011 PG&E met with our city staff and rolled out many 

diagrams showing pipelines in our city. I haven’t heard of any other city 

getting the same treatment. 

• In 2012 I met with Commissioner Mike Florio and his chief of staff, detailing 

the need for better communication, 

• In March 2012 I met with the CPUC’s supervisor of business and community 

outreach and the outreach officer for Northern California, delivering the 

same message. 

• And so it has gone until this month when, on October 10, C/CAG asked for 

detailed reports and a presentation from PG&E on the safety of pipelines in 

San Mateo County. 

 

What could be done better? There are three things I would like to see happen 

 

1. I would like open, honest communication with PG&E about the condition of 

pipelines in our cities. It shouldn’t be so difficult to find out condition of our 

infrastructure paid for with public dollars. But it is like pulling teeth to get 

information about our pipelines and then the information seems sanitized, 

sometimes to the point of being incomprehensible. Instead of safety 

reports, we get newsletters with fancy graphics praising PG&E’s 

accomplishments. 

 

We need a detailed exchange of information and ideas with city staff as 

partners in the process  regarding what has been done to improve the 

safety of pipelines, what needs to be done and when it will be done. This 



needs to be done not just one time, but through an ongoing partnership. 

Safety should be PG&E’s No. 1 priority, not an afterthought. 

 

2. There should be an advocate for cities and the public in this process, and 

independent experts who make sure we get accurate information about 

condition and progress of efforts to improve safety. Ideally, there should be 

an office within the CPUC staffed with independent experts and 

communications professionals. In addition, the websites of both PG&E and 

the CPUC could be used to greater advantage to promote two-way 

communication, not just one-way communication. 

 

3. I would like to see a rating system for pipeline safety that is easy for the 

public and cities to understand. Rate increases should be dependent on 

good ratings, just as they are for power reliability. And we should not have 

to pay for years of deferred maintenance – maintenance that ratepayers 

have already paid for but which has not been done. 

 

It is possible for a major utility to have open and honest communication and win 

the public’s confidence. A recent example is the new water line that the San 

Francisco Public Utilities Commission placed under El Camino Real. They held 

meetings with our city staff, collaborated closely with them and communicated 

often with the public. We dreaded the complaint calls that we thought we would 

get, but there were, to my knowledge, none. 

 

I have met many good people at the CPUC and PG&E who would like to restore 

the credibility of those two organizations. And I believe it can be done with the 

right type of leadership. 

 

  

 

 

 

 










